MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 03/15

Held on Monday 2nd March 2015 in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Altham, Buchanan, Dickson, Hall, O’Dell and Ogborn.  D/Cllr Stevens and C/Cllr Shuter also attended for part of the meeting.

31.
APOLOGIES:

Received from Cllr’s Aronson and Jerman.  Also received from D/Cllr Ellis.

32.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

Agreed and signed.

33.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
Cllr Bryant declared an interest under 36(b).  The Citizens Advice Bureau had asked for grant money and Cllr Bryant is a trustee of a CAB branch.  Cllr Buchanan also declared an interest under item 44 concerning trees at Ancient Meadows.
34.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Horse chestnut tree
Some recent tree work had been done in the cemetery by a different contractor.  The Clerk had asked them to give us a short report on the condition of the horse chestnut.  He had written to say that the crown had been reduced to an acceptable level and that decay does not compromise the structure of the tree significantly.  He recommended annual monitoring of the tree.  The Clerk will pass this onto the resident who had complained recently about the tree.
ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND REPORT TO RESIDENT

b)  Barrier at Vineyard Walk

Following on from last month where the owner of the footpath could not be established both C/Cllr Shuter and D/Cllr Stevens have looked into this.  Both County and District Councils are sure they are not the owners.  We may have to look into the deeds of when the Park Estate was built but it is suspected that it would come under the Residents Association.  The District Council are looking into this further but agreed to paint the barrier as this was a safety issue.  This work was done very quickly.

35.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

C/Cllr Shuter had spoken with Mr Belzar, the Primary School Head teacher about the double yellow lines outside of the school.  It may not be possible to have double yellow lines on the corner of Maple Close as Highways have said it is already illegal to park on a bend so there would be no need.  Other lines already on Beechwood Avenue need to be repainted and C/Cllr Shuter will ask if it would be possible to do Maple Close at the same time as they would already be in attendance.  Mr Belzar also contacted him regarding letters which had been placed on residents cars in Spring Lane.  The letter purported to be from the District Council threatening vehicles with fines of £1000 for illegal parking but this has been proven to be false and it is suspected to be from a local resident.  C/Cllr Shuter will talk with the PCSO asking them to pay extra attention to the parking outside of the Primary School.
District

D/Cllr Stevens reported the District Council will be undertaking some tree work on 4 trees in Ancient Meadows at the footpath linking to Beechwood Avenue.  Councillors were concerned about comments made recently in the Cresset regarding the public open space in Ancient Meadows.  Section 106 money from the new development at Crystal Structures will be used for the open space at Ancient Meadows as there will be no open space provided on the new development. D/Cllr Stevens confirmed that the District Council do plan to write to the Parish Council asking them to take on the public open space but he said any talks would be too premature at this stage as the developer has not yet signed the 106 agreement and no funds have yet been secured.  Cllr Buchanan had also spoken with the District Council this morning who had reiterated the above.  It was felt that facts needed to be correct if they were to be printed in the Cresset and it was agreed that the Clerk should write to the editor asking him to contact her first when statements about Parish Council were being made as there has been a constant pattern of misinformation and assumptions being printed recently.  
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT CRESSET

The Clerk had been contacted by a resident at St Petersfield regarding the long grass (weeds) area as you enter the development off of Bell Road.  He had spoken with the Management Company who residents pay to maintain the grass area.  They had said that they were happy to deal with this but had to have permission from the landowner which is Peterhouse College.  Cllr’s were not sure that this area did belong to Peterhouse and felt that David Wilson Homes had taken over it.  D/Cllr Stevens said he will look at the maps to see if this shows who owns the land.  In the meantime the Clerk will write to the Bursar at Peterhouse asking for their assistance. 

ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE TO PETERHOUSE COLLEGE

36.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

a)  S106 Application funding – Scout Group

The Scout Group have asked us to support their application for S106 funding to be used for the replacement of windows at the Scout hut at a cost of £11,600.  Looking at the application Cllr’s did not feel that it met the criteria for S106 funding as it was not affected by any new development.  The group had also already been awarded S106 money in 2013 to provide ramps for disabled access.  After discussion Cllr Bryant recommended that this application not be supported.  This was voted upon and agreed by all.  
ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE TO SCOUT GROUP

b)  Grants

Letters had been received from CAB, Bobby Scheme and Magpas asking Parish Council for some funding.  Grant funding for 2015/16 had already been allocated at our last finance meeting for local groups.  The Clerk will write to let them know that we have no funds available.  Cllr Altham felt strongly that these groups should be supported by community fundraising not by Parish Councils giving them money.

ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE

c)  Parish Conference – 2nd April

The itinery for the Parish Conference included provision of cemeteries and grant funding.  Only 2 applicants per Parish Council were allowed but Nick Ball had said we could have one more space as he was aware that cemetery provision was pertinent to us.  Several cllr’s had said they could attend.  Cllr Bryant asked that Cllr Ogborn and Cllr Hall attend and also Cllr Altham.  The Clerk will book the places.  If Cllr Altham is unable to attend due to work commitments then Cllr Bryant will attend in his place.
ACTION:  CLERK TO BOOK COURSE

d)  Election forms

The Clerk has the relevant forms and will go through them at the end of the meeting.

e)  PCSO

Cllr Bryant and the Clerk had met with the PCSO.  He says he does come into the village but the only vehicles he has seen parked on the double yellow lines at the shops have a disabled badge.  Cllr’s had noticed that several taxi’s had been parked outside of the shops and also in the car park at the rear which was increasing the parking problem and we will monitor this.  It was asked that the Clerk pass the PCSO’s email address onto all cllr’s.
ACTION:  CLERK TO PASS ON PCSO DETAILS

37.
PLANNING:

15/00153/FUL


River Farm Smokery, Wilbraham Road


Proposed change of use from smokery to Airfield Museum (D1), extension 

To reinstate historic Nissen hut as display and events hall, siting of prefabricated toilets and Nissen hut for museum storage

The Planning Committee had looked into this application.  Cllr Buchanan drew attention to the traffic and parking.  It is not a big site.  When the museum had its open day, vehicles were parking on the A1303 and this was dangerous.  The road leading to Wilbraham is also too narrow for cars to park along here.  This needs to be thought through and Cllr Buchanan will suggest that the District Council visit the site.

38.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:

Cllr Aronson was not present at the meeting.  The Clerk said that we had not had an Environment Meeting as Cllr Aronson has been ill for some time.  The Clerk suggested that as the election was now so close we wait until after that time as we may well have some new members by then.  The Clerk had received a quote from CGM for moving the bench in the cemetery so that it backs onto the scoreboard at the bowling green.  The contractors said this will displace a great deal of soil, the spoil heap is already very large and they quoted £1500 to remove the spoil heap and move the bench.  It was agreed that the spoil heap did need to be cleared.  The Clerk pointed out that it had been a long time since it had last been cleared and this was expensive as a vehicle could not be brought into the cemetery.  It had to be cleared by wheelbarrow and then they had to pay to dump the soil.  Cllr’s said we should get the work done but the Clerk will look at some other options first and will also speak with Mr Green to see if he could put the soil somewhere.
39.
FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




673.00


Mrs C Fullwood – Expenses



  62.72


J Crown – Litter picking (4 weeks)



  52.50


O Rayment – Litter picking ( weeks) 
  52.50


CGM Landscapes – cemetery clearance
  42.62


Cambridgeshire ACRE – payroll costs
  58.44


CCC – Street lighting
240.97


CGM – footpath maintenance
898.08

b)  End of year accounts
The Clerk had provided an end of year income and expenditure update as this was the last meeting of the financial year.  However, there is more income to come in so this will change and once complete this will be circulated again.  The Clerk will be doing a VAT return for approximately £2k and there are also come funeral costs she is waiting for.  Currently we expected to finish the year with £17670 in the bank.  The actual figure is £23019.  Income was more or less the same as predicted although as stated above this will change.  Expenditure was £5161 less than expected.  No funds have been spent on traffic calming and we have spent relatively little on tree surgery.
40.
NEW CEMETERY
Cllr Altham updated the meeting.  Our Solicitor Philip Kratz had suggested we meet with Gamlingay Parish Council who had recently put in a planning application for a new cemetery.  Last week Cllr Altham, Bryant and the Clerk visited the site and had a useful meeting with the parish clerk there.  They will have spent 10 years planning a new cemetery from initial discussions to the date they expect phase 1 to be up and running.  They had the advantage of being donated the land but the size and scope of the land is very similar to our own.  They employed a cemetery development company who Cllr Altham has been trying to get hold of.  The total cost of the project was £150k.  This had been split into 2 phases.  The first phase would give 280 spaces.  The Clerk was able to give us a comprehensive breakdown of costs involved which was extremely helpful.  This included legal costs, tree survey, topographical survey, landscape ecology report, boreholes, archaeological investigation and planning and consultant fees.  We were left under no illusion that this will be an immense project.  Cllr Altham is arranging another meeting with Mr Kratz, our Solicitor.  Cllr Altham and Ogborn will also begin to investigate government funding.  The Clerk will liaise with Highways regarding the criteria needed to be taken into consideration for access to the site.

ACTION:  CLLR ALTHAM AND OGBORN TO INVESTIGATE FUNDING AND CLERK TO CONTACT HIGHWAYS

41.
LOCAL CHARITIES TRUSTEE’S
There were 3 applicants for this post, 2 subsequently dropped out.  Cllr Buchanan and Cllr Ogborn met with Margret Coles who was offered the post.  The trustee’s have been informed.

42.
PASSIONATE ABOUT PLAY SEMINAR:
Cllr Dickson and Mr Tony Jolley had attended the above seminar.  Mr Jolley produced a report which had been circulated.  Cllr Dickson went through the report and Cllr Bryant again explained the criteria for using S106 funding and that we have no open space funds left.  We have only infrastructure money which cannot be used to build either a playground or cemetery.  This is stipulated on the 106 agreements.  The seminar did recommend involving the community with the project as it should not just be down to Parish Council.  All agreed with this but Cllr Bryant outlined we do need to purchase the land first before we can move ahead and we realise from our visit to Gamlingay this could take some while.  Cllr Bryant had been corresponding with Mr Jolley with regards to areas for a playground in the village.  Cllr Buchanan pointed out that 14 sites had been identified for development in the local plan but none were found suitable because of the water table, this is especially something to be mindful of when building a cemetery.  Cllr Bryant thanked Cllr Dickson for attending.
43.
ANGLIAN WATER SEWAGE CAPACITY:
Cllr Buchanan had been corresponding with Liz Sharp at Anglian Water who said that they do not have a legal obligation to contact anyone when a planning application arrives.  Cllr Buchanan pointed out that Parish Council has concerns over sewage capacity in the village.  Cllr Altham said there had been a lot of activity on site over a 3-4 day period at the end of February, although this could well have been annual maintenance.  Cllr Buchanan will copy her concerns to David Wilson Homes and ECDC.

ACTION:  CLLR BUCHANAN TO CONTACT ECDC AND DW HOMES

44.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.  Also received from ECDC – tree works to trees on the footpath adjacent to 48 & 50 Ancient Meadows.
45.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

46.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
a)  Maintenance of long grass areas leading to Ox Meadow

47.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:
Cllr Altham went to the Raspberry Pi 3rd birthday celebration and spoke to various people about creating a community website.  They had said it would be relatively easy to obtain government funding and he also spoke to someone working at Marshalls who said there are many people there who may be able to help.

48.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be 13th April 2015.

The meeting finished at 9.30pm

